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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

For the agenda, click here.
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices, The Beehive, Dowell Street, Honiton on Monday 18th May 2015

Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr A Alder





Cllr H Brown
Cllr L Harvey-Ingram




Cllr Coombs 

Cllr K Hopkins





Cllr P Halse

Cllr J McNally





Cllr C Kolek (Chairman)

Cllr C Melbourne




Cllr J Lake
Cllr J Taylor





Cllr A Mountjoy

Cllr J Wadsworth




Cllr G Smith








Cllr K Smith

** District Councillor

In Attendance

3 members of the public

2 members of the press – Mr Callum Lawton (Midweek Herald), Jack Dixon (Pulmans)
Chetna Jones – Town Clerk

Sarah Jenkins – Deputy Town Clerk

The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev Luke Mansfield
15/82
To elect the Town Mayor

Cllr G Smith nominated Cllr C Kolek and this was seconded by Cllr H Brown. Cllr Kolek accepted the nomination.
Cllr L Harvey-Ingram proposed Cllr P Halse and this was seconded by Cllr J Lake. Cllr Halse accepted the nomination.
Each candidate gave a shot presentation and then left the room whilst the voting took place.
Following a vote by the remaining members Cllr C Kolek was duly elected as Town Mayor and Chair of the Council and it was agreed that the Declaration of Acceptance of Office be signed by Cllr Kolek.

15/83
To elect the Deputy Town Mayor
Cllr Coombs nominated Cllr Wadsworth and this was seconded by Cllr McNally. Cllr Wadsworth accepted the nomination.

No other nominations were received and Cllr Wadsworth was duly elected as Deputy Mayor and it was agreed that the Declaration of Acceptance of Office be signed by Cllr Wadsworth.
15/84
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Cllr Edwards (P), Cllr Perkins (P) and Cllr Howard (P) as prior holidays were booked.

15/85
To receive declarations of interest and receipt of requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr R Coombs – Director of 55+ Club and personal interest in Honiton Tourist Information Centre (P)
Cllr L Harvey-Ingram – Vice-Chair of Honiton Youth Club (P)
Cllr H Brown – Chairman of Honiton Youth Club (P) and Director of 55+ Club (P)
Cllr J Wadsworth – Vice Chair and Director of 55+ Club (P)
15/86
To receive and resolve as a correct record the minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 14th April 2015
The following amendments were agreed:

Page 718 15/81 Cllr Coke to be corrected to Cllr Corke

Page 718 15/81 remove Cllr Taylor heading and replace with Cllr Howard heading.

The amended minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 14th April 2015 were approved by the Town Council and signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

The Chair declared the meeting out of session

15/87
Public Question Time on items on the agenda

The Town Clerk reported that no questions had been received.
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session.  
15/88
To receive, consider and approve the minutes of the Finance Committee held on 27th April 2015

The minutes were approved and it was agreed to postpone signing until a new chair of Finance Committee was appointed

15/89    To resolve the following recommendations from the Finance Committee:

a) To approve the amendments to the Financial Regulations
b) To approve the list of grants to award for 2015/16 as per the minutes of the Finance Committee meeting dated 27th April and to agree that those projects not yet able to provide accounts submit invoices for the amount being granted to ensure financial probity

c) To approve the lists of cheques raised in January for £86,383.38, February for £11,492.86 and March for £12,638.51 and that the breach of standing orders for the purchase of cinema equipment using Parishes Together money in part be brought to the Internal Auditor’s attention.

d) To approve the income and expenditure to 31 March 2015 together with Reserves allocations spent for 2014-15 and Reserve allocations for 2015/16.  

A) Financial Regulations
The Town Clerk confirmed that Finance Regulations were a statutory requirement to safe guard public money.

Clarification was sought on the following sections:

5.2 - The main concern was that payment schedules would not be approved by the finance committee before being presented to the Town Council. The Town Clerk explained that as the Finance Committee met once a quarter the payment schedules would only be reviewed every three months  rather than the recommended monthly frequency.
5.3 – The word authorised needed to be added to ensure not all members could sign cheques.

6.2 – This was beyond the expertise of the Town Clerk. The Town Clerk confirmed that the detail of the work relating to an invoice would be approved by an expert and that this section referred to the checking of the invoice itself and it was expected that the RFO would always do this.

7.1 – The Town Clerk confirmed that payroll provided all the details to ensure the correct amounts were paid and by the appropriate dates.
9.5 – Concern was raised that receipts deposited occurred with minimal reasonable delay. The Town Clerk confirmed that as the Chair of Finance would oversee the bank reconciliation every month, any receipts not deposited would be noticed.

The Chair proposed that the Financial Regulations with the amendment above be approved and adopted by the Council. This was unanimously agreed and IT WAS RESOLVED.
It was agreed that the Financial Regulations would be signed by the Chair once the amendment was made.
B) Grants

Cllr Halse proposed that the recommendation of the Finance Committee be approved which was:

· Honiton 55+ Centre for £3,500

· Honiton Tourist Information for £4,655

· Headway, Devon for £200

This was seconded by Cllr Harvey-Ingram with a majority vote and IT WAS RESOLVED.
Cllr Coombs requested that his vote to abstain be recorded in the minutes.
The Town Clerk confirmed that an additional £5,000 was available for Honiton Tourist Information through the budget along with £1,500 for Citizen’s Advice Bureau, £1,000 for Christmas Lights and £100 for Hot Pennies and it was agreed to proceed with these payments as well.
C) Cheque List and reporting of a possible breach in Standing Orders.

Concerns were raised regarding the payment for cinema equipment was breached and that as it was a statutory requirement it may be unlawfull.
Concerns were also raised about the VAT aspect for this payment.

It was agreed that as this has already been discussed at length, the Council did not need to discuss this any further and move forward.

Cllr Harvey-Ingram proposed that the cheque lists be approved and that the Town Clerk should proceed with reporting the possible breach with the Internal Auditor. This was seconded by Cllr Brown with majority vote and IT WAS RESOLVED.
D) Income and Expenditure and reserve/earmark funds
Cllr Mountjoy proposed that that the recommendation to approve the income/expenditure for 2014/15 and earmarked/reserve funds be supported. This was seconded by Cllr Harvey-Ingram with majority vote and IT WAS RESOLVED.
15/90 
To review the terms of reference of Council Committees, Sub-Committees and Working Groups for 2015/16 and their delegation authorities and to resolve the following recommendations:

a) To agree to changes to the Committee structures and membership numbers 

b) To agree terms of reference for each committee or group

c) To agree delegated authority where required

d) To agree names of members for each committee and working group
a) The Town clerk informed members that they would be able to attend any committee meeting and take part in the discussion but they will not be able to vote on any matter and that the membership would be reviewed on an annual basis.

It was agreed that the reference for the use of emails by Chairs for efficiency purposes as identified in the report (appendix 1) be removed as concerns were raised that this may be discriminating.

The chair proposed and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously that the committee structure and membership numbers be approved as:
1. Committees and Working Groups shall have a smaller number of members and the Town Council shall apply a restriction on the number of Committees and Working Groups on which members may serve

2.
When appointing members to a Committee or Working Group, the Town Council shall have regard to the skills, relevant experience and interests of those members and shall appoint members who will be committed and able to make an effective contribution, taking into account the number of other Committees and/or Working Groups the members serve on

3.
Councillors putting themselves forward for membership of a Committee or Working Group should ensure that

a)  they are open-minded in decision making

b)  they have sufficient time available to be a full and effective member

c)  they understand the remit of the Committee 

d)  they are committed throughout their length of service

e)  they are sufficiently prepared in order to make informed decisions

4.
All Committee Chairs should attend a Chairmanship training course as soon as possible following their appointment

5.
All Committee and Working Group Chairs shall where necessary discuss and prepare for meetings in advance with the Town Clerk or Deputy Town Clerk
6. 
The Committees were:


Policy & Resources


12

Planning



8


Finance




9



The sub-committees were:

Employment



3

Street Market



4

Beehive



3

Town Marketing



7

Risk Management
3 (Mr L. Bayliss to be invited on advisory capacity)


The working group were:

Local Plan



5

Neighbourhood Plan


6

b) It was agreed that the terms of references identified in the report (appendix 1) be the initial terms of references and that each committee review the terms and recommend alterations to the Town Council as soon as possible.. This was proposed by Cllr Harvey-Ingram, seconded by Cllr Halse and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

c) It was agreed to approve the delegated authority as identified in the report (appendix 1). This was proposed by Cllr Wadsworth, seconded by Cllr G. Smith and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.
d) Membership for all committees, sub-committees and working groups were agreed (Appendix two) and proposed by Cllr K Smith, seconded by Cllr Brown and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

Cllr Halse left the meeting.
The meeting was adjourned for a short break at 9.04pm
The meeting was reconvened at 9.14pm.

15/91
To confirm appointments of Council Members to Outside Bodies for 2015/16 and to assign Champions with special responsibilities

The following members were nominated:

	Special Responsibilities
	

	
	

	Arts & Culture
	Cllr Alder

	Crime
	Cllr G Smith

	Health & Social Care
	Cllr Kolek

	Environment
	Cllr Mountjoy & Cllr Harvey-Ingram

	Sports and Open Spaces
	Cllr Melbourne

	Education
	Cllr Brown

	Allotments
	Cllr Hopkins

	Footpaths
	Cllr Coombs


This was proposed by Cllr Lake, seconded by Cllr Wadsworth and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

	Representatives on Outside Bodies

	
	

	Allhallows
	Cllr McNally

	Chamber of Commerce
	Cllr Alder

	Citizens Advice
	Cllr Harvey-Ingram

	Development Trust
	None

	DALC - Larger Councils
	Cllr Howard

	DALC - County Comm
	Cllr Taylor

	Dementia steering grp
	Cllr Kolek, Cllr Smith, Cllr Hopkins

	LAG
	
	    Cllr Wadsworth

	Honiton Festival
	    Cllr Alder, Mayor

	Honiton Together
	    Cllr Hopkins

	United Charities
	Cllr McNally, Cllr Halse, Cllr Kolek, Cllr Howard and Cllr Hopkins

	Library
	
	Cllr McNally

	Mill Green
	Cllr Brown

	Seniors Club
	Cllr Howard

	Devon Voice
	Cllr Wadsworth

	THG
	
	Cllr Kolek

	Transition Town
	Cllr Mountjoy

	Tree Warden St M
	Cllr Taylor

	Tree Warden St P
	Cllr Coombs

	TIC
	
	Cllr Hopkins

	Trip
	
	Cllr Halse, Cllr Wadsworth

	Twinning
	
	Cllr Howard, Cllr Kolek

	Youth
	
	Cllr Brown


This was proposed by Cllr Brown, seconded by Cllr McNally and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

15/92
Dates of meetings for 2016

The dates for the next Town Council meeting were approved with one amendment which was to move Mayor Making to 23rd May. This was proposed by Cllr Hopkins, seconded by Cllr Wadsworth and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

15/93
Delegated Powers to the Clerk and Deputy Clerk
IT WAS RESOLVED that the delegated powers to the Clerk and Deputy Clerk be reconfirmed for the year 2015/2016.

15/94
To confirm that the Mayor, Deputy Mayor plus Chairs of Policy, Finance and Planning and other to ensure 5 signatories shall be cheque signatories for the year 2015-16 until such time that electronic banking has been adopted by the Town council; and to authorise the Town Clerk to update the bank mandate once all names were known.

This was proposed by Cllr Taylor, seconded by Cllr G Smith and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

15/95 
To agree that the Chair of the Council be authorised to approve the schedule of payments and to agree to enable the existing cheque signatories to continue signing cheques until the new bank mandate has been completed and approved by the Town Council’s bank

This was proposed by Cllr Harvey-Ingram, seconded by Cllr Hopkins and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

15/96
To receive minutes of the Local Plan working group dated 29th April 2015 and to approve the draft response to the proposed changes as recommended in the minutes

This was proposed by Cllr Taylor seconded by Cllr Brown and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

15/97
To agree to provide funds to Honiton Youth Group without obtaining invoices as part of the Parishes Together 2014/15 funding request to cover the costs of paying for youth workers for one session per week and that the Town Clerk be authorised to do this by first requesting the funds from East Devon District Council.

It was agreed that the Town Clerk approach East Devon District Council and request the funds for Honiton Youth Club and with an explanation that it was not possible to provide invoices as the request for funds was to cover costs associated with paying for youth workers.
This was proposed by Cllr Taylor, seconded by Cllr Wadsworth and IT WAS RESOLVED.

15/98
Correspondence – to note correspondence received and to resolve any matters arising there from
The list of correspondence received from 14th April 2015 – 12th May 2015 had been circulated in advance.
Devon County Council

1.
Annual Parish Report from County Councillor Paul Diviani

2.
Devon Minerals Update 10 

3.
Community News Roundup April 2015 

4.
List of capital funded highway maintenance schemes in Honiton for 2015/16

East Devon District Council

5.
Forward Plan of Key Decisions for 1 May to 30 July 2015 

6.
Grant offer from Parishes Together Fund for Honiton youth club

7.
The Knowledge issues 47, 48, 49

8.
Notice of the opening of the new sports wall for Allhallows field on 11th July

9.
Details of the Honiton Community Festival – 11th July 1pm to 4pm

Other

10.
Letter from Combe Estate regarding lease of Roundball Wood

11.
Devon Association of Local Councils (DALC) update regarding election of DALC County Committee 2015 – 2019 – nominations required

12.
DALC update May 2015 

13.
National Association of Local Councils (NALC) minutes of Larger Councils’ Committee 28 April 2015 

14.
Honiton Hospital Friends – notice of AGM 26th May 5.30 to 6.30pm and annual report

15.
Notice of temporary prohibition of through traffic Saturday 27 June – Honiton High Street – for Armed Forces Parade

16.
Email from 1st Honiton Scouts regarding planting of wild flower seeds in the bank at the Beehive

17.
Website query regarding precept

18.
Clerks & Councils Direct May 2015 

19.
Junkmail issue 16

Item 11 – Cllr Taylor proposed that Cllr Hopkins be nominated for DALC County Committee member. This was seconded by Cllr K Smith and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

Item 10 – The letter from Combe Estate regarding work that was needed at Roundball Wood was discussed as part of the tenancy agreement. The Town Clerk informed the Town Council that both she and the Deputy Town Clerk had met with the Estates Manager and Roundball Wood Warden to assess what work was needed and that the Estates Manager had been asked to provide an indication of cost for the work that he felt was necessary in order for the Town Council to meet its obligations. When this information had been received a detailed report will be provided to the Town Council.
It was agreed to suspend standing Orders in order to continue the meeting beyond 3 hours.

It was agreed that the use of by-laws be investigated when considering the problem of dogs being kept on leads on permissive paths. A report will need to be provided.
Late correspondence received from 12th May 2015 to 18th May 2015 was tabled at the meeting.

Devon County Council

a) Email from Cllr Diviani regarding the changes to Locality Budget 

b) Press release regarding Devon County Council’s marquee at Devon County Show

East Devon District Council

c) The Knowledge issue 1 
d) Email from Cllr Diviani -  busy time ahead at EDDC due to a number of new EDDC councillors and sends his thanks on behalf of existing councillors for support received in the past
e) Email from Cllr D Foster, ward member for St Michaels congratulating councillors elected on to Town Council and looks forward to working with the Council for the benefit of the community of Honiton

f) Parishes Together 2014/15 – Email from Honiton Youth Club requesting the funds to cover the cost of employing a youth worker as per the Parishes Together application.

g) Honiton Community Festival – Saturday 11th July 1 - 4pm

h) Opening of new sports wall for Allhallows field to be at same time as Honiton Community Festival (Saturday 11th July)

Other
i) Local Councils Update issue 184 May 2015

j) Website Enquiry from resident in Northcote Lane regarding the need for a traffic management committee

k) Police Crime Report for period 13th April 2015 – 10th May 2015

l) Local Government Boundary Commission – Electoral Review of Devon

m) Stakeholder Briefing  from Axminster Joint Action Team – plans to re-open in-patient beds at Axminster Community Hospital in July 2015

Item l – It was agreed that this item be put on the next Policy Agenda.
15/99
To close the meeting

The meeting was closed at 10.12pm.

Signed Chair






 8th June 2015 


